# **Policy Brief:**

# Policies Protecting People Experiencing Homelessness during the COVID-19 Pandemic

Prepared by:

Jeffrey Wang, Mary A. Majumder, and Claudine D. Johnson Baylor College of Medicine

**Executive Summary:** 

People experiencing homelessness are a uniquely vulnerable population during the COVID-19 pandemic, owing to their advanced age, comorbidities, and inability to "stay at home." The health of homeless persons is intricately tied to that of the communities where they reside. Yet the impact of COVID-19 on homeless persons and the most effective policies to protect them remain unclear. This policy brief will synthesize the developing body of evidence on policy approaches to protect this population.

Based on our review, preliminary data suggests:

- There is a high risk of infection, hospitalization, and death among people experiencing homelessness, especially in the congregate shelter setting.
- (2) Regular facility-wide testing of shelter residents and staff should be preferred over symptom screening and reactive testing, based on retrospective studies on shelter outbreaks
- (3) Non-congregate shelter may be effective in reducing infections, based on observational data from Seattle and a modeling study of the UK's implementation of single-occupancy housing and alternative care sites for people experiencing homelessness.
- (4) Further studies are needed to evaluate patient and provider-centered outcomes of telehealth for people experiencing homelessness

As the pandemic continues, these interventions should be studied to inform how to best protect this population.

## **COVID-19 and People Experiencing Homelessness**

During the COVID-19 pandemic, policies restricting non-essential business and activity outside one's home have been key to limiting spread of disease. But such measures do little to protect people experiencing homelessness, a uniquely vulnerable population.<sup>1</sup> Persons experiencing homelessness are at high risk for disease spread because they cannot practice social distancing while living in crowded shelters and lack consistent access to handwashing and shower facilities on the streets.<sup>2</sup> Compared to the general U.S. population, they are older and have a higher burden of comorbidities, including cardiovascular and lung disease <sup>3–5</sup>—features associated with more severe infection from COVID-19.<sup>6</sup>

Major outbreaks among homeless shelter residents and staff during the early months of the pandemic demonstrated the seriousness of the threat to this population.<sup>7–10</sup> In early April 2020, mass SARS-CoV-2 PCR testing in a large homeless shelter in Boston found that 36% of residents tested positive, the majority of whom showed no symptoms.<sup>10</sup> Similar testing events in nineteen shelters in four cities identified positive cases among 25% of residents and 11% of staff.<sup>8</sup>

Tracking and reporting of COVID-19 cases, hospitalizations, and deaths for people experiencing homelessness is still limited and varies across states. However, the available data paint a worrisome picture. A study conducted in Denver, Colorado from May-July 2020 reported a 24% seroprevalence of SARS-CoV-2 antibodies among shelter residents compared with 8% among people living in encampments.<sup>11</sup> For comparison, seroprevalence rates within the general Colorado population were less than 4%, and national rates less than 10%, during a similar timeframe (July-September 2020).<sup>12</sup> These findings suggest that congregate shelter residents may be at increased risk of infection compared to unsheltered individuals (and possibly the general population), but should be corroborated by seroprevalence studies in other locations. Other studies should also directly compare risks of infection for people experiencing homelessness and the general population.

Data on COVID-19 hospitalizations and deaths for people experiencing homelessness is also limited, but the few available data are concerning. One study found that persons experiencing homelessness accounted for over 22% of all adult patients hospitalized with COVID-19 infection at a Boston safety net hospital during the study period of March 1-May 18, 2020.<sup>13</sup> A non-peer reviewed analysis by the New York Coalition for the Homeless reported that the age-adjusted mortality rate for homeless residents living in New York City (NYC) shelters was 406 deaths per 100,000 people, compared with 231 per 100,000 among the general NYC population (as of October 30, 2020).<sup>14</sup> These findings should also be investigated in larger populations and with more rigorous analysis for confounding variables.

Lastly, further studies are needed to better understand how the pandemic impacts the communities people experiencing homelessness are part of. First, studies should report healthcare utilization during the pandemic by people experiencing homelessness, as they have few options to self-isolate outside of the hospital.<sup>15</sup> Second, the impact of pandemic-related disruptions to social services providing food, shelter, and employment on people experiencing homelessness should be examined. A majority of surveyed nonprofit community organizations in the U.S. have faced challenges in funding, staffing, and service delivery due to the pandemic.<sup>16</sup> During a time when these services are most needed, disruptions to the safety net may pose a significant public health risk.

#### Analysis of Policy Strategies

The following section will discuss policy responses implemented at the federal, state, and local level. The federal government has provided funding for homeless initiatives during the pandemic through two major sources. First, the CARES act, passed March 27, 2020, allocated \$4 billion in Emergency Solutions Grants through the Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) to local governments providing shelter and essential services for people experiencing homeless. Second, the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) Public Assistance Program Category B can be used by states to reimburse expenses including non-congregate shelter.<sup>17</sup>

With the available funding, state and local governments in partnership with homeless service providers have enacted a variety of strategies to protect their homeless populations. Below, we summarize the approaches and analyze the available evidence for the effectiveness of each policy.

## Non-congregate housing

Non-congregate shelter is defined as housing where individuals have their own private rooms and restrooms. In principle, separate rooms provide a safer shelter option compared to

shared sleeping spaces by allowing a much greater degree of social distancing. Notable examples of non-congregate housing programs include California's Project Room Key<sup>18</sup> and similar programs in New York City, Seattle, and Baltimore. An estimated 70% of Continuums of Care (CoC), local governing bodies for homelessness services, around the U.S. used this approach at some point between March and August 2020.<sup>19</sup> Most of these programs utilized hotel and motels—largely empty in 2020 due to declines in travel—to house people who lack their own space to self-isolate. In the U.S., these programs tended to prioritize the most medically vulnerable, including homeless persons older than 65 and those with serious medical problems. While the hotel stays are meant to be temporary, some programs have used integrated case management to help transition residents to long-term stable housing.<sup>19,20</sup> Programs may incorporate multidisciplinary teams and trauma-informed care to help address residents' complex medical and mental health needs.<sup>20</sup>

Non-congregate housing programs face a number of challenges. First, they are expensive to implement. In addition to paying for rooms, the programs need to coordinate nursing, meals, laundry, and security for each site, adding expenses. Total costs for rooms in San Francisco's program reportedly amounted to \$260 per night, though FEMA covers 75% of the cost.<sup>21</sup> Second, comorbidities such as substance use disorders can make compliance with quarantining in single-occupancy housing difficult for many individuals.<sup>20</sup> Third, securing rooms from private hotels and motels takes substantial time and resources. Nationwide, local CoC hotel programs housed 18% of their homeless populations on average.<sup>19</sup> In California, it took Los Angeles' program 3 months to reach 25% of its goal of housing 15,000 people, peaking at 4,300 residents; ultimately, the number of people housed was limited by the number of hotel and motel owners willing to participate.<sup>18,22</sup> California has since transitioned to providing funds for cities to purchase hotels and motels to be converted into permanent housing through its Project Homekey.<sup>22</sup>

Despite these challenges, there is emerging evidence that non-congregate housing reduces infections. One observational study from Seattle followed 383 residents moved to hotels and 1,252 remaining in congregate shelters from February to August 2020.<sup>23</sup> The hotel cohort recorded about 24 positive cases from the two months prior to moving into hotels (March-April) and 6 cases in the four months afterwards (May-August). The congregant shelter cohort had about 9 positive cases between March-April and 64 cases between May-August including a

cluster of about 50 cases from July-August which was not mirrored in the hotel cohort (exact numbers not provided in report). However, this study did not describe how residents were assigned to the different cohorts and had limited reporting and analysis of their quantitative data. Another study examined the United Kingdom (UK)'s pandemic policy that consisted of non-congregate shelter in hostels and alternative care sites for symptomatic individuals. Using statistical modeling, it estimated that this approach prevented 21,000 infections, 1,100 hospitalizations, and 266 deaths during the first wave of the pandemic.<sup>24</sup> However, the U.K. program housed a much greater share of its homeless population compared to programs in the United States and was not limited to the medically vulnerable. Further studies should examine the costs, effectiveness, and equity of non-congregate housing programs in the U.S.

#### **COVID-19** mitigation strategies in congregate shelters

As noted previously, there have been numerous examples of the capacity for COVID-19 to spread rapidly in congregate shelters.<sup>10,25</sup> Despite the heightened risks, congregate shelters fill unmet needs for shelter, food, and bathrooms for many people experiencing homelessness—especially during the winter. To reduce harms from this approach, the CDC has published guidance for congregate shelters on facility layout, protocols for staff use of personal protective equipment (PPE), and procedures for symptom screening and isolation.<sup>26</sup> The guidance includes spacing beds at least 6 feet apart and aligned head-to-toe, disinfection of frequently touched surfaces, using physical barriers to protect screening staff, and requiring clients to wear provided masks. There are limited data on the effectiveness of these mitigation strategies in the shelter setting, though these measures are low cost and easy to implement.

In addition to implementing these measures, some cities, such as San Diego, have converted large spaces such as convention centers into shelters.<sup>27</sup> These larger shelters have higher capacity of beds and centralize resources such as food distribution and case management. Within 4 months of opening, San Diego's shelter program moved 400 residents into permanent housing, with plans to transition remaining convention center residents to a city-run hotel in 2021.<sup>28</sup> However, costs are significant—in the month of November 2020, total costs of San Diego's convention center shelter amounted to \$210 per resident per day, far exceeding its initial estimates.<sup>29</sup> From April until November 2020, facility-wide testing showed only 27 positive

cases out of over 9,000 tests; however, an outbreak of at least 120 cases was identified in December 2020, demonstrating the continued risks associated with large shelters.<sup>30</sup>

#### Universal testing for shelter residents and staff

Another key policy aimed to make congregate shelters safer is implementing regular COVID-19 testing of residents and staff. The CDC currently recommends regular facility-wide testing in shelters based in areas with moderate community transmission.<sup>31</sup> The evidence for this policy comes from cross-sectional studies showing the potential for rapid disease spread among residents despite symptom-based screening and testing procedures. In a large Boston shelter, mass testing revealed a large outbreak of 147 cases; of those testing positive, 88% had no symptoms at the time of testing.<sup>10</sup> Another study of 19 shelters in four cities corroborated these findings—mass testing triggered by a few symptomatic cases identified larger outbreaks including 25% of residents and 11% of staff.<sup>25</sup> These data support the use of regular universal testing in shelters for early detection and isolation of persons with pre-symptomatic or asymptomatic disease.

Regular testing in shelters also allows for better collection of data on prevalence in the population at various points of time. A surveillance study of 14 shelters in King County, Washington between January-May 2020 using routine and surge testing found a 2% positivity rate among residents and staff—lower than the 8.8% laboratory rate during that period.<sup>32</sup> This difference in rates could be partly attributed to the higher percentage of symptomatic persons seeking care within the general testing population. Data collected by the National Healthcare for the Homeless Council on universal testing events of shelters and encampments found a 7.8% positivity rate among residents and 4.0% among staff as of December 3, 2020.<sup>33</sup> This data is currently limited to self-reported events in 21 states, and further studies should include more representative samples.

#### Alternative care and Medical respite care sites for isolation and recovery

Many areas hard-hit by the pandemic have utilized alternative care sites to provide extra capacity to meet the surging demand for healthcare resources.<sup>34</sup> These are sites apart from hospitals (such as mobile medical units or converted motels) where patients with COVID-19 can safely recover under medical monitoring.

Alternative care sites play an essential role for people experiencing homelessness with COVID-19, who do not otherwise have a safe place to self-isolate outside of the hospital. They function similarly to a model of care that predates the pandemic known as medical respite care, defined as care for the unstably housed whose needs fall in between inpatient and outpatient care.<sup>35</sup> Sites may be used as a discharge destination for homeless patients who have been hospitalized and may allow those who test positive with mild symptoms to avoid hospitalization altogether. Alternative care sites can build upon medical respite model of connecting patients to primary care and support services including housing, insurance and mental health care.<sup>35,36</sup> This approach has been implemented and described by practitioners in Boston's Healthcare for the Homelessness Program, though they have not yet reported on comparative outcomes or costs.<sup>36,37</sup> Alternative care sites may have contributed to the reductions in hospitalizations and deaths estimated in a study of the UK policy, discussed above.<sup>24</sup> There is a need for further study of efficacy, cost-effectiveness, and associated healthcare utilization in the U.S. context, building on pre-pandemic data showing reductions in hospitalizations and readmissions.<sup>38</sup>

### Telehealth for people experience homeless

Emergency authorizations by the Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) in March 2020 allowed for the expanded use of telehealth services across the U.S.<sup>39</sup> Before the pandemic, telehealth benefits tended to be limited to patients living in rural areas with already established relationships with their physician. These federal changes granted flexibility to providers and allowed all patients to access telehealth during the pandemic. Importantly, CMS also allowed states to waive similar restrictions for Medicaid programs.

These changes allowed the rapid development and use of telehealth by health centers providing care for people experiencing homelessness.<sup>40,41</sup> Temporary State Medicaid waivers were key to this growth; among patients seen at federally-funded Healthcare for the Homeless Programs, Medicaid was the most common form of insurance coverage (51%), followed by no insurance (34%) and Medicare (9%).<sup>42</sup> The National Health Care for the Homeless Council (NHCHC) interviewed representatives of 17 programs around the U.S. delivering telehealth to people experiencing homelessness, compiling their experiences as case reports.<sup>41</sup> Among the common themes noted was the successful uptake of audio-only telephonic visits, which reduced transportation barriers to care and were more accessible than video visits for those without

smartphones, cellular data, or private areas to talk. This is consistent with surveys showing access to cell phones among the vast majority of homeless adults,<sup>43,44</sup> but low rates of internet connectivity among those older than 50 years old.<sup>44</sup> However, a challenge with telephonic visits is low reimbursement rates in many states. An important policy issue for telehealth programs going forward is whether states choose to make some temporary changes to their Medicaid programs permanent, including paying for audio-only visits and not requiring prior authorization or an existing relationship with the patient and provider to engage in telehealth.<sup>40</sup>

Overall, telehealth is a promising strategy to increase access to care for people experiencing homelessness during the pandemic. However, available evidence is limited to qualitative case reports. Further studies should assess patient and provider-centered outcomes, such as emergency department visits and provider satisfaction.

## Moving Forward: Conclusions and Areas for Further Study

Almost a year into the pandemic, the impacts of COVID-19 on people experiencing homelessness are still not well understood. This issue has renewed relevance in the ongoing winter months, in which community rates of infection have dramatically increased, and people experiencing homelessness face dual threats of exposure to the harsh elements and to the virus. Furthermore, the profound impact of job and wage losses caused by the pandemic may lead to a growing number of individuals and families experiencing homelessness; expiring eviction restrictions may put an estimated 30-40 million Americans at risk of eviction, barring intervention.<sup>45</sup>

Our review of the literature can be summarized as follows. First, preliminary studies suggest there is a high risk of infection, hospitalization, and death among people experiencing homelessness, especially in the congregate shelter setting. Further studies should directly compare these risks to that of the general population. Second, regular facility-wide testing of shelter residents and staff should be preferred over symptom screening and reactive testing, based on retrospective studies on shelter outbreaks. Third, non-congregate shelter may be effective in reducing infections, based on observational data from Seattle and a modeling study of the UK's implementation of single-occupancy housing and alternative care sites for people experiencing homelessness. Fourth, further studies are needed to evaluate

# patient and provider-centered outcomes of tele-health for people experiencing homelessness.

A sustained partnership between policymakers, healthcare and service providers, and researchers is needed to protect the lives of people experiencing homelessness during the COVID-19 pandemic. As the pandemic continues, research should inform better policies to address the problem of homelessness itself.

# References

- 1. Tsai J, Wilson M. COVID-19: a potential public health problem for homeless populations. *Lancet Public Health*. 2020;5(4):e186-e187. doi:10.1016/S2468-2667(20)30053-0
- 2. Leibler JH, Nguyen DD, León C, Gaeta JM, Perez D. Personal Hygiene Practices among Urban Homeless Persons in Boston, MA. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. 2017;14(8). doi:10.3390/ijerph14080928
- 3. Culhane DP, Metraux S, Byrne T, Stino M, Bainbridge J. The Age Structure of Contemporary Homelessness: Evidence and Implications For Public Policy. *Anal Soc Issues Public Policy*. 2013;13(1):228-244. doi:10.1111/asap.12004
- 4. Baggett TP, Liauw SS, Hwang SW. Cardiovascular Disease and Homelessness. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 2018;71(22):2585-2597. doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2018.02.077
- 5. Snyder LD, Eisner MD. Obstructive Lung Disease Among the Urban Homeless. *Chest*. 2004;125(5):1719-1725. doi:10.1378/chest.125.5.1719
- 6. CDC COVID-19 Response Team, Chow N, Fleming-Dutra K, et al. Preliminary Estimates of the Prevalence of Selected Underlying Health Conditions Among Patients with Coronavirus Disease 2019 United States, February 12–March 28, 2020. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep.* 2020;69(13):382-386. doi:10.15585/mmwr.mm6913e2
- 7. Imbert E, Kinley PM, Scarborough A, et al. Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) Outbreak in a San Francisco Homeless Shelter. *Clin Infect Dis Off Publ Infect Dis Soc Am*. Published online August 3, 2020. doi:10.1093/cid/ciaa1071
- Mosites E. Assessment of SARS-CoV-2 Infection Prevalence in Homeless Shelters Four U.S. Cities, March 27–April 15, 2020. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2020;69. doi:10.15585/mmwr.mm6917e1
- 9. Stewart N. 'It's a Time Bomb': 23 Die as Virus Hits Packed Homeless Shelters. *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/13/nyregion/new-york-coronavirus-homeless.html. Published April 13, 2020. Accessed April 27, 2020.
- Baggett TP, Keyes H, Sporn N, Gaeta JM. Prevalence of SARS-CoV-2 Infection in Residents of a Large Homeless Shelter in Boston. *JAMA*. Published online April 27, 2020. doi:10.1001/jama.2020.6887
- McCormick D, Scott T, Chavez J, et al. SARS-CoV-2 RNA and Antibodies among People Experiencing Homelessness and Staying in Shelters or Outdoor Encampments in Denver, Colorado, May-July 2020. In: *Late Breaking COVID-19 Abstracts*. ; 2020. https://academic.oup.com/ofid/advance-article/doi/10.1093/ofid/ofaa515/5933816

- 12. Bajema KL, Wiegand RE, Cuffe K, et al. Estimated SARS-CoV-2 Seroprevalence in the US as of September 2020. *JAMA Intern Med*. Published online November 24, 2020. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2020.7976
- Hsu HE. Race/Ethnicity, Underlying Medical Conditions, Homelessness, and Hospitalization Status of Adult Patients with COVID-19 at an Urban Safety-Net Medical Center — Boston, Massachusetts, 2020. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2020;69. doi:10.15585/mmwr.mm6927a3
- 14. Coalition For The Homeless. Age-Adjusted Mortality Rate for Sheltered Homeless New Yorkers. Published October 30, 2020. Accessed December 13, 2020. https://www.coalitionforthehomeless.org/age-adjusted-mortality-rate-for-sheltered-homeless-new-yorkers/
- 15. Bond A. As Covid-19 surges among homeless, doctors face difficult choices. *STAT*. https://www.statnews.com/2020/04/11/coronavirus-san-francisco-homeless-doctors-difficult-choices/. Published April 11, 2020. Accessed April 30, 2020.
- 16. Tsega M, Giantris K, Shah T. Essential Social Services Are Struggling to Survive the COVID-19 Crisis. doi:https://doi.org/10.26099/d7q2-s993
- 17. Coronavirus (COVID-19) Pandemic: Non-Congregate Sheltering | FEMA.gov. Accessed June 27, 2020. https://www.fema.gov/news-release/2020/03/31/coronavirus-covid-19-pandemic-non-congregate-sheltering
- Los Angeles Times Staff. Tracking L.A.'s effort to protect homeless people from coronavirus. Los Angeles Times. Published December 14, 2020. Accessed December 14, 2020. https://www.latimes.com/projects/california-coronavirus-cases-trackingoutbreak/homeless/
- DuBois N, Williams A, Batko S. Temporary Hotel Placements Kept People Safe during the COVID-19 Pandemic but Will Not Curb the Growing Homelessness Crisis. Urban Institute. Published August 12, 2020. Accessed December 15, 2020. https://www.urban.org/urbanwire/temporary-hotel-placements-kept-people-safe-during-covid-19-pandemic-will-notcurb-growing-homelessness-crisis
- 20. California Health Care Foundation. *California's Project Roomkey*.; 2020. Accessed November 14, 2020. https://www.chcf.org/publication/californias-project-roomkey/
- 21. Baldassari E. California Struggles To House Thousands Of Homeless Placed In Hotels During Pandemic. NPR.org. Published December 10, 2020. Accessed December 15, 2020. https://www.npr.org/2020/12/10/944684103/california-struggles-to-house-thousands-ofhomeless-placed-in-hotels-during-pand
- 22. Smith D, Oreski B. Program to house homeless people in hotels is ending after falling short of goal. Los Angeles Times. Published September 22, 2020. Accessed December 15, 2020. https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2020-09-22/homeless-people-hotels-project-roomkey-phasing-out

- Colburn G, Fyall R, Thompson S, Dean T. Impact of Hotels as Non-Congregate Emergency Shelters. Published online November 30, 2020. https://regionalhomelesssystem.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/Impact-of-Hotels-as-ES-Study\_Full-Report\_Final-11302020.pdf
- 24. Lewer D, Braithwaite I, Bullock M, et al. COVID-19 among people experiencing homelessness in England: a modelling study. *Lancet Respir Med*. Published online September 23, 2020. doi:10.1016/S2213-2600(20)30396-9
- 25. Mosites E, Parker EM, Clarke KEN, et al. Assessment of SARS-CoV-2 Infection Prevalence in Homeless Shelters — Four U.S. Cities, March 27–April 15, 2020. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep.* 2020;69(17). doi:10.15585/mmwr.mm6917e1
- 26. Interim Guidance for Homeless Service Providers to Plan and Respond to Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19). Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Published August 5, 2020. https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/homeless-shelters/plan-prepare-respond.html
- 27. Schmid T. Inside the US's coronavirus convention-centre homeless shelters. *Al Jazeera News*. https://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/coronavirus-convention-centre-homeless-shelters-200503202206262.html. Published May 3, 2020. Accessed May 4, 2020.
- 28. Warth G. Convention Center shelter to close by year's end; state OKs funding for hotel purchase. San Diego Union-Tribune. Published August 27, 2020. Accessed September 4, 2020. https://www.sandiegouniontribune.com/news/homelessness/story/2020-08-26/convention-center-shelter-to-close-by-years-end-state-oks-funds-hotel-purchase
- 29. McDonald J. Temporary shelter costs at San Diego Convention Center exceed \$40M, city records show. San Diego Union-Tribune. Published December 13, 2020. Accessed December 15, 2020. https://www.sandiegouniontribune.com/news/watchdog/story/2020-12-13/convention-center-shelter-costs-exceed-40m-in-nine-months-city-records-show
- Warth G, Sisson P. Coronavirus outbreak detected at San Diego Convention Center homeless shelter. San Diego Union-Tribune. Published December 11, 2020. Accessed December 15, 2020. https://www.sandiegouniontribune.com/news/health/story/2020-12-10/coronavirus-outbreak-detected-at-san-diego-convention-center-homeless-shelter
- 31. CDC. Testing in Homeless Shelters & Encampments. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Published August 3, 2020. https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/homeless-shelters/testing.html#fn3
- 32. Rogers JH, Link AC, McCulloch D, et al. Characteristics of COVID-19 in Homeless Shelters. *Ann Intern Med.* Published online September 15, 2020. doi:10.7326/M20-3799
- 33. COVID-19 Data Dashboard: Health Care for the Homeless Comparative Data. National Health Care for the Homeless Council. Published October 20, 2020. Accessed November 14, 2020. https://nhchc.org/cdc-covid-dashboard/home/

- 34. Meyer GS, Blanchfield BB, Bohmer RMJ, Mountford J, Vanderwagen C. Alternative Care Sites for the Covid-19 Pandemic: The Early U.S. and U.K. Experience. *NEJM Catal*. Published online May 22, 2020. Accessed August 5, 2020. https://catalyst.nejm.org/doi/abs/10.1056/CAT.20.0224
- 35. National Health Care for the Homeless Council. *Medical Respite Care & Alternative Care Sites--Policy Brief.*; 2020.
- 36. Gaeta JM, De Las Nueces D, Munson DG, Barocas JA, Walsh KE. Case 21-2020: A 66-Year-Old Homeless Man with Covid-19. Cabot RC, Rosenberg ES, Pierce VM, et al., eds. *N Engl J Med.* 2020;383(2):170-178. doi:10.1056/NEJMcpc2002421
- Baggett TP, Racine MW, Lewis E, et al. Addressing COVID-19 Among People Experiencing Homelessness: Description, Adaptation, and Early Findings of a Multiagency Response in Boston: *Public Health Rep.* Published online June 9, 2020. doi:10.1177/0033354920936227
- 38. Shetler D, Shepard DS. Medical Respite for People Experiencing Homelessness: Financial Impacts with Alternative Levels of Medicaid Coverage. *J Health Care Poor Underserved*. 2018;29(2):801-813. doi:10.1353/hpu.2018.0059
- 39. Verma S. Early Impact Of CMS Expansion Of Medicare Telehealth During COVID-19. Health Affairs Blog. Published July 15, 2020. Accessed December 14, 2020. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20200715.454789/full/
- 40. National Health Care for the Homeless Council. *Issue Brief: Ensuring Access to Care Through State Medicaid Telehealth Policies.*; 2020. https://nhchc.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/Issue-brief-COVID-19-Homelessness-Telehealth-final.pdf
- 41. Building the Plane While Flying It: Case Studies on COVID-19, Telehealth, and Health Care for the Homeless Centers. National Health Care for the Homeless Council; 2020.
- 42. Health Resources and Services Adminnistration. 2019 National Health Center Data-National Health Care for the Homeless Program Awardee Data. Accessed December 14, 2020. https://data.hrsa.gov/tools/data-reporting/special-populations
- 43. Rhoades H, Wenzel SL, Rice E, Winetrobe H, Henwood B. No digital divide? Technology use among homeless adults. *J Soc Distress Homelessness*. 2017;26(1):73-77. doi:10.1080/10530789.2017.1305140
- 44. Raven MC, Kaplan LM, Rosenberg M, Tieu L, Guzman D, Kushel M. Mobile Phone, Computer, and Internet Use Among Older Homeless Adults: Results from the HOPE HOME Cohort Study. *JMIR MHealth UHealth*. 2018;6(12):e10049. doi:10.2196/10049
- 45. Benfer E, Robinson D, Edmonds L, Gilman K, McKay L, Neumann Z. *The COVID-19 Eviction Crisis: An Estimated 30-40 Million People in America Are at Risk.* The Aspen Institute; 2020. Accessed November 14, 2020. https://www.aspeninstitute.org/blog-

posts/the-covid-19-eviction-crisis-an-estimated-30-40-million-people-in-america-are-at-risk/